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MAJOR depressive disorder (MDD) 
affects more than 16 million adults 
in the United States each year and 
is a leading cause of disability for 
individuals ages 15 to 44. (See Facts 
and figures.) In middle-aged and 
older adults, depression becomes 
less prevalent, but a greater likeli-
hood exists that it will become a 
chronic condition accompanied by 
other chronic health issues. Depres-
sion can negatively impact patients’ 
medical comorbidities and reduce 
quality and length of life. Although 
patients with chronic medical con-
ditions are three times more like - 
ly to suffer from depression than 
those without other chronic health 
issues, depression assessment fre-
quently is overlooked.  

When nurses and healthcare 
providers understand depression’s 
etiology, symptoms, treatment op-
tions, and relationship with other 
chronic diseases and conditions, 
they’re better positioned to proac-
tively help patients with this dual 
diagnosis. 

 
Etiology  
Depression can be attributed to mul -
tiple mechanisms—monoamine defi-
ciency, inflammation, hypothalamic-
pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis, and 
genetics—but it’s still poorly un-
derstood. 
 
Monoamine deficiency 
Discoveries in the 1950s suggested 
that depression may be caused by 
monoamine deficiency. Patients tak-
ing the antihypertensive medication 

reserpine (which prevents neuron 
receptors from taking up mono a -
mines such as serotonin, norepi-
nephrine, dopamine, and histamine) 
were becoming severely depressed. 
Around the same time, researchers 
found that depressed patients treat-
ed with isoniazid for tuberculosis 
experienced a reduction in depres-
sive symptoms. Isoniazid inhibits 
the enzyme mono amine oxidase that 
breaks down monoamine neuro-
transmitters. These findings led to 
developing pharmacologic depres-
sion treatments focused on increas-
ing monoamine levels.  

However, further research sug-
gests that patients with depression 
may not have a monoamine defi-
ciency because not all patients with 
depression respond to antidepres-
sants that increase monoamines. 
Continued exploration has led to 

the rejection of the simple monoa -
mine hypothesis in favor of com-
plex interrelationships between neu-
rotransmitter systems that lead to 
depression.  

 
Inflammation 
More recent evidence suggests that 
patients with MDD have high levels 
of pro-inflammatory cytokines and 
receptors, in addition to high levels 
of acute-phase reactants and che mo -
 kines. This theory is supported by 
research demonstrating that 30% to 
50% of patients with hepatitis C who 
were being treated with inflammato-
ry cytokines (interferon alpha) devel-
oped depression. However, because 
not all patients with depression have 
elevated levels of pro-inflammatory 
cytokines and not all patients with 
an inflammatory response experi-
ence relief from their depressive 
symptoms with anti-inflammatory 
agents, researchers suggest that a 
subgroup of patients may develop 
depression due to inflammation. 

 
HPA activity 
Depression also has been attributed 
to alterations in the regulation of 
hor mones through the HPA axis. 
Early trauma and chronic stress lead 
to increased HPA activity, resulting 
in elevated cortisol levels that have 
been associated with depression. Re-
search suggests that up to half of in-
dividuals experiencing a major life 
stressor develop depression. 

 
Genetics 
The relationship between genetics 
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and depression is widely accepted. 
Twin studies and other research re-
lated to heritability have demonstrat-
ed that if one parent has a mood 
disorder the child has a 10% to 25% 
risk of developing one. This risk in-
creases to 50% if both parents have 
a mood disorder. Additionally, re-
search supports the hypo thesis that 
changes in genes due to environ-
mental influences such as adverse 
childhood events and other environ-
mental stressors increase the risk of 
depression.  

 
Symptoms  
Symptoms of depression vary among 
individuals. (See Symptoms by cate-
gory.) For example, one patient may 
overeat while another may eat very 
little or one patient may experience 
insomnia while another sleeps most 
of the day. In addition, some pa-
tients may appear depressed based 
on facial expression while some se-
verely depressed patients present a 
cheerful front. Determining the likeli-
hood of depression without conduct-
ing formal screening and assessment 
can lead to underdiagnosis. 

 
Screening and diagnosis 
The U.S. Preventive Services Task 
Force (USPSTF) recommends screen-
ing for depression in all adults, in-
cluding pregnant and postpartum 
women. This often starts with a self-
report screening tool such as the Pa-
tient Health Questionnaire-2 (PHQ-2) 
or Patient Health Questionnaire-9 
(PHQ-9). The benefit of the PHQ-2 
is that it’s fast, but the PHQ-9 is high-

ly sensitive and specific in detecting 
symptom severity. For example,  
a positive response to item nine 
“Thoughts that you would be better 
off dead, or of hurting yourself in 
some way” is associated with an in-
creased risk of suicide. Further eval-
uation is needed for any positive 
screen and particularly for patients 
who report thoughts of death or 
self-harm. If you don’t have access 
to a screening tool, use the SIGE-
CAPS mnemonic. (See SIGECAPS 
mnemonic.) 

A diagnosis of MDD is estab-
lished based on the patient meeting 
criteria identified in the Diagnostic 
and Statistical Manual of Mental 
Disorders (DSM-5). MDD also is 
referred to as “clinical depression” 
and is a separate diagnosis from 
other mood disorders such as dis-
ruptive mood dysregulation disor-
der, premenstrual dysphoric dis -
order, dysthymia, and depression 
due to substance or medication 
use. (See Diagnosing depression.) 

 
Chronic illnesses and depression  
Chronic illnesses and conditions—
such as cardiovascular disease, dia-
betes, and chronic pain—are the 
leading cause of death and disabili-
ty in the United States. The number 
of adults with two or more chronic 
conditions is rising and accounts for 
87% of hospitalizations for patients 
65 years and older.  

 
Cardiovascular disease  
The correlation between heart dis-
ease and depression is well-docu-
mented. It’s been attributed to the 
dysregulation of the autonomic sys-
tem, abnormalities in serotonin me-
tabolism, and HPA axis stimulation. 
Adults with depression have a 64% 
greater risk of developing cardiovas-
cular disease and 59% have an in-
creased likelihood of having a car-
diac event. For patients without a 
history of depression, the presence 
of cardiovascular disease raises their 
risk for depression 20% to 30%. 
Clinical trials are underway to in-

Did you know… 

• depression can develop at any age, but the median age at onset is around 
32 years. 

• depression is more prevalent in women (8.5%) than in men (4.8%). 

• many individuals with major depressive disorder have poor health, a low so-
cioeconomic status, impaired social relationships, and diminished functioning 
at work and home. 

• approximately 35% of adults with depression aren’t being treated. 

• untreated depression increases the lifetime risk for suicide—estimates range 
from 2.2% to 15%.   

Sources: Chow et al, 2019; National Institute of Mental Health, 2019

Facts and figures

Depression symptoms fall into four 
categories.   
Cognitive 
• Poor concentration 
• Indecisiveness 
• Guilt 
• Loss of libido 
• Hopelessness 
• Worthlessness 
• Suicidal thoughts   
Physiological 
• Disordered eating 
• Lack of energy 
• Restlessness 
• Sleep disturbances   
Behavioral 
• Decreased sexual activity 
• Loss of appetite 
• Disordered sleep patterns 
• Poor self-care and care of others 
• Suicide attempts   
Emotional 
• Sadness 
• Irritability 
• Loss of interest or pleasure in 

usual activities

Symptoms by  
category
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vestigate the impact of depression 
treatment on cardiovascular disease 
prevention. Evidence of the link be-
tween depression and cardiovas-
cular disease is so strong that the 
American Heart Association has 
called for early intervention in treat-
ing adolescents with mood disorders 
to prevent cardiovascular disease.  

 
Diabetes  
Studies suggest a bidirectional rela-
tionship between depression and di-
abetes. Data indicate that patients 
with type 2 diabetes have twice the 
risk for depression compared to the 
general population; those with type 
1 diabetes have a three times greater 
risk. HPA axis theories for depres-
sion support this relationship as do 
factors such as socioeconomic sta-
tus, lack of exercise, and poor diet. 
Individuals with type 1 diabetes, 
which typically develops in child-
hood, have significant disruptions to 
their daily life to manage their ill-
ness, increasing the risk for depres-
sion. In turn, individuals with de-
pression have an increased risk for 
developing type 2 diabetes because 
of reduced physical activity, poor 
dietary habits, and side effects of 
some depression medications.  

 
Chronic pain  
Chronic illnesses such as rheuma-
toid arthritis, osteoarthritis, degener-
ative disc disease, multiple sclerosis, 
and spinal cord injuries cause pain 
and limit mobility. This affects a pa-
tient’s ability to perform activities of 
daily living and participate in social 
activities, important factors in reduc-
ing depression risk. Chronic pain 
can cause insufficient sleep, leading 
to daytime somnolence, fatigue, and 
further withdrawal from pleasurable 
activities. Depression can affect a 
patient’s motivation and energy to 
engage in health-promoting activi-
ties, which a vicious downward spi-
ral. Approximately 85% of patients 
with chronic pain experience severe 
depression. In addition, a patient’s 
awareness that his or her condition 

won’t improve can lead to hopeless-
ness, a major risk factor for suicide. 

 
Treating depression 
Evidence-based guidelines for treat-
ing MDD recommend collaborative 
care. For mild to moderate MDD, 
patients should be offered either 
psychotherapy or pharmacotherapy 
based on patient preference and in-
dividual factors. For moderate to 

severe MDD, a combination of 
pharmacotherapy and psychothera-
py is superior to monotherapy. 

Lack of access to qualified psy-
chotherapists, especially in rural and 
underserved areas, can be a barrier 
to treatment. Sufficient evidence ex-
ists to recommend computer-based 
cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT), 
which can be offered as adjunctive 
or first-line treatment. 

If you don’t have access to a depression screening tool, use the SIGECAPS 
mnemonic as part of your assessment. 

Sleep:                                        Changes in sleep pattern 

Interest:                                     Loss of interest in activities 

Guilt:                                         Feelings of guilt or increased worry 

Energy:                                     Changes in energy 

Concentration:                        Changes in concentration  

Appetite                                   Changes in appetite 

Psychomotor                          Psychomotor disturbances 

Suicide                                      Suicidal ideation

SIGECAPS mnemonic

A patient is diagnosed with depression if at least one of these symptoms is sub-
jectively reported or observed over a 2-week period: 
• depressed mood  
• anhedonia (loss of interest or pleasure in all or almost all activities) 

and 
at least four of the following symptoms occur nearly every day over the same 
2 weeks: 

• significant weight loss when not dieting or weight gain or decrease or increase 
in appetite nearly every day 

• insomnia or hypersomnia nearly every day 
• psychomotor agitation or retardation  
• fatigue or loss of energy nearly every day 
• feelings of worthlessness or excessive or inappropriate guilt 
• diminished ability to think or concentrate or indecisiveness 
• recurrent thoughts of death, recurrent suicidal ideation, or suicide attempt or plan. 
  
Source: American Psychiatric Association, 2013

Diagnosing depression
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For severe MDD, electroconvul-
sive therapy has strong evidence to 
support its use. Little evidence sup-
ports repetitive transcranial magnet-
ic stimulation, vagus nerve stimula-
tion, or deep brain stimulation. 

 
Psychotherapy 
Many types of evidence-based psy-
chotherapy are available to treat 
depression, including CBT, prob-
lem-solving therapy (PST), and in-
terpersonal psychotherapy (IPT). 

CBT. This collaborative, problem-
solving approach, which typically is 
offered in six to 14 sessions, is one 
of the most widely used therapies for 
treating depression. According to the 
cognitive-behavioral model, one’s 
thoughts about a situation can affect 
emotional and behavioral responses 
to it. When a patient is depressed, 
his or her thoughts about a situation 
are distorted, resulting in unpleasant 
emotions and maladaptive behaviors. 
By using CBT techniques, such as a 
thought record, the patient learns to 
change thought patterns common ly 
found in depression.  

In a thought record, the patient 
records details of a distressing event 
or situation and identifies associat-
ed automatic thoughts and emo-
tions related to the event along 
with his or her actions. An individ-
ual may be unaware of an automat-
ic thought (such as “It’s my fault”) 
but very aware of the emotion as-
sociated with it. Automatic thoughts 
stem from the patient’s rigid self-
perceptions (such as being unlov-
able, worthless, and helpless). In 
weekly CBT sessions, the patient 
learns to develop more balanced 
thinking patterns and to view situa-
tions more realistically. With daily 
practice, the patient’s mood and re-
sponse to situations improve as he 
or she develops positive thoughts 
and behaviors. Homework between 
sessions promotes practice of newly 
learned skills. CBT tools and work-
sheets, found in the public domain, 
can be used for homework and re-
viewed in each session. In addition, 

CBT applications for mobile devices 
offer options for recording thoughts 
and activities and monitoring mood.  

Behavioral activation (BA) is a 
specific CBT skill. Patients with 
depression tend to withdraw from 
hobbies, activities, and social en-
gagements they previously enjoyed. 
With BA, patients become regularly 
engaged in activities that give them 
the greatest level of pleasure and 
mastery. Patients identify goals and 

values and schedule enjoyable and 
meaningful activities throughout the 
week. As they engage in these  
activities, they rate their level of 
pleasure and mastery along with 
their depression level. As mastery 
and pleasure increase, mood im-
proves, new behavior is reinforced, 
and activity participation increases.  

PST. PST is a form of CBT that 
focuses on improving the patient’s 
ability to cope with stressful life 
events. The premise of PST is that 
depressive symptoms are the conse-
quences of ineffective coping. Pa-
tients learn new problem-solving 
skills over four to 12 sessions to 
help them better manage future 
stressful events without experienc-
ing the negative consequences 
caused by maladaptive coping.  

IPT. The goal of IPT is to im-
prove interpersonal relationships 
and social functioning. This struc-
tured therapy occurs over 12 to 16 
weeks and starts with an assess-
ment of the patient’s relationship 
patterns, capacity for intimacy, and 
current relationships. Therapy ses-
sions then focus on issues with cur-
rent relationships.  

 
Psychopharmacology 
Antidepressants are in the top three 
medication classes prescribed in the 
United States. They include selective 
serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs), 
serotonin norepinephrine reuptake 
inhibitors (SNRIs), tricyclic antide-
pressants (TCAs), and monoamine 
oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs). Other 
available antidepressants include 
trazodone, mirtazapine, bupropion, 
and esketamine. (See Approved anti-
depressants.) 

In addition to treating depression, 
these medications are used to treat 
anxiety and as an augmented strate-
gy for treating chronic pain. The 
specific antidepressant class and 
drug are selected based on patient 
characteristics, co-occurring condi-
tions, patient preference, and cost.  

Treating depression in individuals 
with chronic medical illnesses poses 

The following antidepressants have 
been approved to treat major de -
pressive disorder. 
 
Class                        Drugs  
 
Selective                   •  Citalopram 
serotonin                   •  Escitalopram 
reuptake                     •  Fluoxetine 
inhibitors                   •  Fluvoxamine 
                                      •  Paroxetine 
                                      •  Sertraline 
                                      •  Vilazodone* 
 
Serotonin-                 •  Venlafaxine 
norepinephrine      •  Desvenlafaxine 
reuptake                    •  Duloxetine 
inhibitors 
 
Tricyclic                      •  Amitriptyline 
antidepressants      •  Desipramine 
                                     •  Doxepin 
                                     •  Imipramine 
                                     •  Nortriptyline 
                                     •  Protriptyline 
 
Monoamine             •  Isocarboxazid 
oxidase                       •  Phenelzine 
inhibitors                   •  Selegiline 
                                     •  Tranylcypromine 
 
Miscellaneous          •  Bupropion 
                                     •  Mirtazapine 
                                     •  Trazodone 
                                     •  Esketamine 
  
*Also a 5-HT1A partial agonist 

Approved  
antidepressants
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treatment challenges because of 
drug-drug and drug-disease interac-
tions as well as renal and hepatic 
impairment. Also, medications pre-
scribed to treat the various comor-
bidities (such as beta-blockers, corti-
costeroids, benzodiazepines, and 
hormones) may contribute to de-
pressive symptoms. 

A challenge with all patients is 
promoting drug adherence. Patients 
may not take their medications as 
prescribed for a variety of reasons, 
including concern about potential 
side effects, cost, perceived benefits, 
and complex treatment regimens. 
Patients who are depressed are less 
likely to take their medications (be-
cause of lack of motivation, fatigue, 
trouble concentrating, and a sense 
of worthlessness), creating treatment 
challenges for both their depression 
and comorbid medical conditions.  

SSRIs. Before SSRIs, only pa-
tients with severe MDD were treat-
ed with antidepressants because of 
intolerable side effects such as som-
nolence, hyper- and hypotension, 
arrhythmia, weight gain, and sexual 
dysfunction. The safety and low side 
effect profile of SSRIs and SNRIs 
made treating depression in primary 
care practices possible.  

Serotonin is an important neuro-
transmitter that aids in regulating 
mood and social behavior, appetite 
and digestion, sleep, memory, and 
sexual desire and function. SSRIs in-
crease the level of serotonin at the 
synaptic cleft. (See How SSRIs regu-
late serotonin.) 

Side effects vary within this class, 
but the most common are GI upset, 
sexual dysfunction, emotional blunt-
ing, and changes in energy level. 
Caution is advised in elderly patients 
because SSRIs can cause hyponatre -
mia and GI bleeding; citalopram 
causes QTc prolongation. 

SNRIs. These first-line medica-
tions for treating depression are rec-
ommended for patients with fatigue 
or pain. SNRIs inhibit the reuptake 
of serotonin and norepinephrine. 
Side effects are similar to SSRIs ex-

cept for venlafaxine and desvenla fax -
ine, which can cause hypertension.  

TCAs. This class of antidepres-
sants (among the earliest used) in-
creases norepinephrine and sero-
tonin levels by inhibiting reuptake. 
However, TCAs affect other neu -
rotransmitters neurotransmitters, 
which can cause sedation, postural 
hypotension, blurred vision, weight 
gain, dry mouth, and constipation. 
TCAs are lethal if more than the 
prescribed dose is taken, so ex-
treme caution should be used when 
prescribing them to patients with 
depression. They’re most often used 
in the primary care setting to treat 
neuropathic pain. 

MAOIs. This was the first class 
of antidepressants. These drugs in-
crease levels of norepinephrine, 
serotonin, and dopamine by inhibit-
ing the enzyme monoamine oxidase 
to effect changes in cells and circuits 
that have been impacted by depres-
sion. Multiple side effects and drug-
drug interactions plus drug-food in-
teractions limit these drugs to use in 
patients with refractory depression. 

Patients taking MAOIs should 
avoid foods that are high in tyra-
mine, such as aged cheese, beer, 
red wine, and cured or smoked 
meats. Patients taking MAOIs not 
only should be aware of the poten-
tial for drug-drug interactions with 

How SSRIs regulate serotonin 
This diagram depicts how selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) regulate 
serotonin to treat depression.
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prescription drugs but also should 
avoid over-the-counter products that 
contain ephedrine.  

Other antidepressants. Three 
other antidepressants frequently 
used because of their ability to treat 
depression and other health issues 
are trazodone, mirtazapine, and bu -
propion.  

Trazodone, a serotonin antago-
nist and reuptake inhibitor, has se-
dating properties and has replaced 
benzodiazepines as a sleep aid be-
cause of its lack of addictive poten-
tial. At high doses, trazodone exerts 
an antidepressant effect, but low 
doses typically are prescribed for 
use at bedtime to promote sleep. 

Mirtazapine is used as an aug-
menting agent because it doesn’t 
impact monoamine reuptake and 
can work synergistically with SSRIs 
or SNRIs. At low doses, mirtazapine 
causes sedation and increases ap-
petite, so it’s frequently prescribed 
for elderly patients with sleep dis-
turbances and anorexia. 

Bupropion is a norepinephrine 
dopamine reuptake inhibitor ap-
proved for depression and smoking 
cessation. The benefit of bupropion 
is that it causes fewer sexual side 
effects compared to other antide-
pressants, it isn’t sedating, and it’s 
considered a weight-neutral drug. 
Bu  pro pion lowers the seizure thresh-
old, so it shouldn’t be prescribed to 
patients with a seizure disorder or 
those at risk for seizures.  

In 2019, esketamine, a noncom-
petitive N-methyl D-aspartate recep-
tor antagonist, was approved to treat 
severe treatment-resistant depression. 
Esketamine is delivered via nasal 
spray. Because of potential side ef-
fects of sedation, nausea, and disso-
ciation, the medication must be tak-
en within the clinical setting and can 
be prescribed only by providers who 
have received additional training in 
its use.  

 
Nurses at the forefront 
When depression is undetected and 
untreated, mental and physical 
health can deteriorate. However, 

nurses have many opportunities to 
address mental health in inpatient 
and outpatient settings. For example, 
if the electronic health record doesn’t 
have a screening tool for depression 
as part of the standard admission 
process, advocate through shared 
governance structures to include it.  

Nurses also have an opportunity 
to reduce the stigma around mental 
healthcare. Screening for depression, 
providing evidence-based education, 
and making referrals to mental health 
specialists and community resources 
should be routine components of 
your nursing care. When stigma 
around mental health is reduced, pa-
tients may be more likely to seek 
help, which can improve health out-
comes and quality of life.              

 
The authors work at Texas Tech University Health Sci-
ence Center in Lubbock. Susan J. Calloway is a profes-
sor, Rosalinda Jimenez is an assistant professor, and 
Dianne Lavin is an associate professor. 
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Please mark the correct answer online. 

1.     Which statement about depression and ac-
tivity of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal 
(HPA) axis is correct?   

a.  Early trauma and chronic stress lead to de-
creased HPA activity. 

b. Stress can cause a decrease in cortisol as a 
result of decreased HPA activity. 

c.  Stress can cause an increase in cortisol as a 
result of increased HPA activity. 

d. Up to 20% of people who experience a ma-
jor life stressor develop depression 

2.     Which statement about the etiology of de-
pression is correct? 

a.  Inflammation does not play a role in the de-
velopment of depression. 

b. Monoamine deficiency is the most common 
cause of depression.  

c.  Genetic changes have not been shown to 
increase risk of depression. 

d. If one parent has a mood disorder, the child 
has a higher risk of developing one. 

3.     The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force 
(USPSTF) recommends screening for depression   

a.  in all adults, excluding pregnant and post-
partum women. 

b. in all adults, including pregnant and post-
partum women. 

c.  in adults diagnosed with another psycho-
logical disorder. 

d. in adults who are 65 years old or older.     

4.     In the SIGECAPS mnemonic, which can be 
used to assess a patient for depression?      

a.  S stands for changes in sleep pattern. 
b. A stands for changes in affect.  
c.  C represents chronic pulmonary disease. 
d. I represents paranoid ideation. 

5.     Which patient meets the American Psychi-
atric Association criteria for a depression diag-
nosis (all symptoms experienced over a 2-week 
period)? 

a.  A 44-year-old women with significant 
weight loss, hypersomnia nearly every day, 
fatigue, and inappropriate guilt.

b. A 72-year-old man with a depressed mood, 
loss of energy nearly every day, and recur-
rent thoughts of death.  

c.  A 55-year-old man with anhedonia, psy-
chomotor agitation, fatigue, insomnia, and 
loss of appetite nearly every day. 

d. A 30-year-old woman with a depressed 
mood, feelings of worthlessness, and dimin-
ished ability to think. 

6.     Which statement about depression and car-
diovascular disease is correct? 

a.  Adults with depression have a 64% greater 
risk of developing cardiovascular disease.  

b. Adults with depression have a 20% greater 
risk of developing cardiovascular disease. 

c.  Cardiovascular disease increases the risk of 
depression by 50%. 

d. Cardiovascular disease increases the risk of 
depression by 10%. 

7.     Which statement about depression and dia-
betes is correct?       

a.  Patients with type 1 diabetes have twice the 
risk for depression compared to the general 
population. 

b. Patients with type 1 diabetes have four 
times the risk for depression compared to 
the general population. 

c.  Patients with type 2 diabetes have three 
times the risk for depression compared to 
the general population. 

d. Patients with type 2 diabetes have twice the 
risk for depression compared to the general 
population.  

8.     Which type of psychotherapy for depression 
uses a “thought record”?   

a.  Intrapersonal psychotherapy 
b. Interpersonal psychotherapy 
c.  Cognitive behavioral therapy 
d. Problem-solving therapy 

9.     In which type of psychotherapy do patients 
engage in behavioral activation?    

a.  Intrapersonal psychotherapy 
b. Interpersonal psychotherapy 
c.  Cognitive behavioral therapy 
d. Problem-solving therapy

10.  An example of a selective serotonin reup-
take inhibitor (SSRI) is  

a.  selegiline. 
b. trazodone. 
c.  amitriptyline. 
d. paroxetine. 

11.  An example of a tricyclic antidepressant 
(TCA) is  

a.  fluoxetine. 
b. venlafaxine.  
c.  nortriptyline. 
d. bupropion. 

12.  All of the following statements about psy-
chopharmacology in patients with depression 
and a chronic medical condition are correct  
except 

a.  Challenges include drug-drug and drug-dis-
ease interactions. 

b. Patients who are depressed are more likely 
to take their medications. 

c.  Challenges include renal and hepatic im-
pairment. 

d. Medications prescribed for comorbidities 
may contribute to depressive symptoms. 

13.  SSRIs  
a.  increase the level of serotonin at the synap-

tic cleft. 
b. decrease the level of serotonin at the synap-

tic cleft. 
c.  frequently cause hypernatremia. 
d. are prescribed only by psychiatrists. 

14.  Which class of drugs is most often used in 
primary care to treat neuropathic pain? 

a.  Monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs) 
b. SSRIs 
c.  SNRIs 
d. TCAs 

15.  Which foods do you counsel your patient 
who is taking phenelzine to avoid in large 
amounts? 

a.  Cauliflower 
b. Red wine 
c.  Bananas 
d. Bread
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